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The meeting was called to order at 10.45 a.m • 

.AGENDA ITEM 126, REFORT OF 'lllE SPECIAL roMMITTEE ON E?l!Al'CIID 'IHE EFFECTIVENESS OF 
THE PRite IPLE OF NON-USE OF FORCE IN INTERNATIONAL RELATIONS (continued) (A/38/41, 
A/38/61-S/15549, A/38/106-S/15628, A/38/135-S/15678, A/38/155-S/15699, A/38/325-
S/15905, A/38/327-S/15911, A/38/357 and Md.1, A/38/432-S/15992) 

1. Mr. PAWLAK (Poland) said that his country attached great importance to the 
work of the Special Committee aimed at working out, in the form of a universal 
treaty, a most important principle of international law on which, in fact, the 
whole system of the maintenance of international peace and security was based. 

2. The world corranunity was increasingly exposed to the dangers of war. The arms 
race had escalated to an unprecedented level and attempts were being made to upset 
the existing military balance and achieve overall military superiority. The most 
devastating weapon systems were being developed and there was even a real daD3er 
that the arms race would be extended.into outer space. As a counterpoint to that 
sombre picture, plans for delivering a first nuclear strike or waging a "limited 
nuclear war• in Ellrope were being openly prepared, as could be seen from the fact 
that the United States was about to commence the deployment in Western Europe of 
new missiles with nuclear warheads, while its military planners were propounding 
the reckless theory of the possibility of winning a nuclear war once a sufficient 
strategic advantage had been gained. Such absurd and irrational theories were a 
tremendous threat to the very survival of mankind, since neither the vanquished nor 
the victors, if any, could escape the inevitable consequences of a nuclear 
catastrophe. 

3. 'lbere had been a worsening of the international climate as a result of 
numerous small-scale wars and conflicts and the threats of use of force with which 
imperialist circles tried to advance their designs. At the same time, the 
sovereignty of States had been infringed in various forms, including so-called 
sanctions and economic coercion. The hotbeds of international tension, such as the 
Middle East and central America, were potent examples of the use of force in 
international relations and showed the urgent need for the international community 
to give serious consideration to effective measures for strengthening international 
security. The initiative of the Soviet Union for the elaboration of a world treaty 
on the non-use of force in international relations was more timely than ever and 
was in conformity with the real interests of all States. 

4. In the view of his delegation, the conclusion of a world treaty would be a 
natural confirmation of the efforts made by the United Nations to consolidate the 
international legal order as established in the Charter and to strengthen 
international peace and security. 'lb assist in achieving that general objective, 
the socialist countries had always been to the fore in presenting peace 
initiatives, as was amply evidenced by the Soviet Union's unilateral commitment not 
to be the first to use nuclear weapons and the proposal made· by the States parties 
to the Warsaw Treaty, in a declaration adopted at a meeting held in Prague in 
January 1983, for the conclusion of a treaty with the NATO countries concerning the 
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mutual non-use of military force and the maintenance of peaceful relations between 
the two military blocs. Those important steps should be matched by similar action 
on the part of the other nuclear Powers. 

5. The taking of those initiatives did not of course interfere with the further 
work of the Special Committee on Enhancing the Effectiveness of the Principle of 
Non-Use of Force in International Relations or prejudge its results, since in both 
cases the purpose was in fact the same, namely, to save mankind from the scourge of 
war and to create a world order in which the settlement of disputes by peaceful 
means would be the most marked characteristic. 

6. Despite the unanimity of views on the necessity of prohibiting the use of 
force, the Special committee, after six years of arduous efforts, had been unable 
to fulfil the mandate entrusted to it by the General Assembly, namely, the drafting 
of a world treaty, owing to the strange attitude of some Western countries which 
had not demonstrated enough interest in enabling the Special Committee to complete 
its tasks. As his delegation has stated on a number of occasions, those opposed to 
the treaty were incurring serious historical responsibility and blocking work on 
the codification and progressive development of international law. It was 
undeniable that the principle enunciated in Article 2, paragraph 4, of the Charter, 
although universally accepted and recognized as a principle of jus cogens, had not 
been sufficiently effective in practice and had been violated time and again with 
impunity. Thus, the initiative to conclude a treaty constituted an answer to the 
need for ensuring the universal application of that most important principle. 

7. It should be noted in that connection that other principles embodied in the 
Charter had served as a basis for the conclusion of international treaties in all 
fields of international relations. General Assembly resolutions and declarations, 
and the relevant international instruments, relating to certain provisions of the 
Charter had not limited the legal force of the latter but had, on the contrary, 
increased its effectiveness by translating its respective provisions into reality, 
thus enhancing not only the utility of the principles, whose scope was considerably 
broadened, but also the overall role of the Organization. 

8. His delegation welcomed the initiative of the non-aligned countries, many of 
which were in favour of the conclusion of a world treaty, to expedite the work of 
the Special Committee by proposing that it should set aside the question of the 
form of the final instrument and focus its attention on the substantive aspects of 
the issue through a preliminary debate on the concrete elements of the principle of 
non-use of force, based on all proposals submitted officially and otherwise to the 
Special committee. Although the results achieved could be much better if it were 
not for the attitude of some Western countries which tried to slow down the 
negotiating progress, his delegation hoped that the wishes and wisdom of the 
majority of the members of the Special Committee would prevail and that the 
necessary steps would be taken to elaborate the international legal instrument on 
non-use of force in international relations, in accordance with the mandate 
entrusted to the Special committee by the General Assembly in resolution 37/105. 
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9. Mr. DE PAIVA (Brazil) said that, in his view, the last session of the Speciai 
Committee had been the best since the establishment of that body in 1977. There 
were a number of reasons for that. The main factor had certainly been the text of 
resolution 37/105, which had laid down clear instructions on how the Special 
Committee should proceed in the short run. Paragraph 3 had requested the 
Committee, in order to ensure further progress in its work, to begin the 
elaboration of the formulas of the working paper containing the main elements of 
the principle of non-use of force in international relations, taking duly into 
account the proposals submitted to it and, in particular, the efforts undertaken at 
its session in 1982. That had created a climate of confidence which had allowed 
delegations to undertake discussions with an open mind and in a constructive 
spirit, knowing that the results were not pre-planned or directed towards a 
specific goal. 

10. The second factor had been the general acceptance of a point on which the 
delegations of a number of non-aligned and developing countries had been insisting 
for many years, namely, that the Special Committee should defer for some time the 
final decision on the "status" of the instrument to be prepared and should make a 
step-by-step examination of the various elements of the principle of non-use of 
force. In that connection, the informal paper prepared by Mr. El-Araby, Chairman 
of the Special Committee at the two previous sessions, which had served as a basis 
for the examination, should be viewed in its real perspective. '!be author had 
taken the "headings" from th.e working papers before the Committee, and it was the 
substance and content of the working papers that mattered. It would be regrettable 
if delegations were to use the "headings" to reopen procedural discussions or to 
try to enlarge the scope of the paper by insisting on new "headings" that had no 
direct link with the principle of non-use of force, such as, for example, the one 
dealing with violations of human rights mentioned in paragraph 86 of the report 
(A/38/41). The "headings" should be regarded as a general frame of reference, a 
point of departure, to serve as a basis for future work, and as such his delegation 
had no difficulty in accepting them as they stood. 

11. Despite all the progress made, it could not be denied that an atmosphere of 
uncertainty persisted and continued to preside over all the debates. No precise 
conclusions had been reached, except for the one contained in paragraph 59 of the 
report to the effect that the Committee should begin an uninterrupted phase of 
discussion with a view to commencing the elaboration of formulae in compliance with 
General Assembly resolution 37/105. It was true that the simple fact that the 
Special Committee had agreed to comply with a General Assembly resolution was in 
itself a step forward, but the terms of the resolution in question offered no 
precise indication concerning the direction which future work must follow. 
Moreover, a reading of paragraphs 15 and 13 of the report revealed not only the 
existence of different approaches to the mandate and work of the Special Committee, 
but also divergencies of opinion as to the need for and the very raison d'etre of 
that body. 

12. His delegation believed that the General Assembly should give the Special 
Committee more precise instructions and that the Special Committee, for its part, 
should prepare a working paper acceptable to all, containing agreed "headings•, 
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accompanied by substantive texts taken from the papers submitted at earlier 
sessions, as well as new proposals that members might wish to submit for its 
consideration. He understood that that was the essence of the agreement reflected 
in paragraph 59 of the report. 

13. In the past, the inclusion of a specific reference to the draft treaty on the 
non-use of force in the resolutions concerning the work of the Special Committee 
had given rise to certain doubts in some sectors, which had felt that would be 
prejudging the final results of the work. Although the elaboration of a treaty was 
certainly not the only possible conclusion of the Special Committee's work, the 
existence of a proposal along those lines could not be disregarded. The proponents 
of a treaty had to show that they were prepared to make concessions, leaving the 
decision on the final instrument for a later stage, but those who opposed the 
treaty must also give guarantees that they were prepared to seek compromise 
solutions and to take part in good faith in eventual negotiations. The absence of 
guarantees from those who had adopted those two extreme positions was the sole 
reason why the work of the Committee, in spite of the constructive efforts of the 
non-aligned countries, had, for six years, been threatened with absolute 
stagnation. Perhaps the most notable result of the last session had been the 
approval of a report without any highly political excessive connotations, and he 
urged all delegations not to lose sight of that important aspect, both in the 
current debates and in the drafting of the resolution on the future work of the 
Special Committee. 

14. Mr. MAHBOULI ('1\Jnisia) said that the use or the threat of use of force had 
often been a common denominator of the political conduct of some States in their 
international relations. Conflicts took place almost entirely in third world 
countries, which worsened the tragic situation of the _innocent populations of those 
countries. Similarly, the human groups involved in fratricidal struggles had 
become the instruments of the hegemonic world of the Powers, while the function of 
the United Nations in that sphere was continually diminishing. 

15. His delegation reaffirmed the support which it had always given to any 
initiative designed to ensure full and effective respect for the principles of the 
Olarter of the United Nations and, most important, the fundamental principle of 
non-use of force in international relations. It had, therefore, welcomed and 
constantly supported.the proposal for the elaboration of a legal instrument to 
enhance the effectiveness of article 2, paragraph 4 of the Charter. All States 
and, in particular, those which incessantly call for the speedy elaboration of a 
treaty in that area, should make a sincere demonstration of willingness to exclude 
the use of force from the foreign policy, for only thus could the necessary climate 
of trust be established that would lead to the establishment of that principle in 
international relations. 

16. The progress made so far by the Special Committee towards enhancing the 
effectiveness of the principle of non-use of force in international relations was 
modest, but the very.fact that the Working Group had reached a consensus on the 
method to be used by it in considering the proposals submitted to the Committee was 
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still a welcome development. His delegation, which was not a member of the Special 
Committee, would like to make some comments on some of the seven "headings" of the 
informal paper considered by the Special Committee at its last session. 

17. With regards to "heading" A, what was envisaged was, apparently, the carrying 
out of a case-by-case study of the motivations, forms and concrete manifestations 
of the use of force, in which the account would be taken of the political aspects, 
as well as the sociological, psychological or economic aspects. His delegation 
believed that, in principle, such a step was debatable, for a number of reasons. 
Firstly, the consideration of the conflict-generating factors was extremely 
difficult, because their nature was too complex and variable. Moreover, in view of 
the fact that the prevention of a nuclear conflict was among the fundamental tasks 
of the Special Committee, a case-by-case study of the use of force would seem to be 
of little interest. With the introduction of atomic weapons, the problematics of 
war had changed greatly. Consequently, his delegation believed that the Special 
Committee's efforts should be directed towards normative activity in response to 
the needs of order and justice in international relations. 

18. "Heading" C accorded great importance to the formulation and specification of 
provisions relating to sanctions to be applied against States which made unlawful 
use of force. In addition to the three categories of consequences mentioned in the 
Special Committee's report, the aggressor State and the other members of the 
international community should have assumed other obligations, for example, the 
prohibition against lending the guilty State any kind of assistance. Similarly, 
under that heading provision should be made for appropriate measures to ensure the 
effective implementation of the provisions of Chapter VII of the Charter. 

19. With regard to "heading" D, Tunisia considered that the efforts of the Special 
Committee should follow two directions. Firstly, it should reaffirm the right of 
self-defence and should try to make its implementation more in accordance with the 
spirit of the Charter. currently, that principle had been made into the principal 
basis of the use of force, while the provisional character of that recourse was 
lost from sight. However, only when the Security Council was able to perform 
effectively the functions incumbent on it in that sphere could the principle of 
self-defence regain its character as an exceptional measure as envisaged in the 
Charter. Secondly, the Special Committee should codify and embody in a positive 
legal instrument the legitimate use of force by peoples in exercise of their right 
to self-determination. 

20. With regard to "heading" G, it was necessary to include provisions relating to 
disarmament in any legal instrument which sought to enhance the effectiveness of 
the principle of non-use of force. It was, however, impossible to establish truly 
effective control in that sphere in the absence of a minimum degree of trust and a 
clear awareness of the common danger. 

21. By following the guidelines of Article 13 of the Charter of the United 
Nations, the work of the Special Committee could facilitate the interpretation and 
implementation of the principle of non-use of force. His delegation hoped that the 
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Special Conunittee·would not lose sight of the officially proposed texts and, in 
particular, the working paper submitted by a group of non-aligned countries at the 
Committee's 1981 session. 

22. 'l\.misia, as a member of the l-t:>vement of Non-Aligned Countries, was profoundly 
identified with the r-t>vernent 's peace ideology and was firmly determined to bring 
about the establishment of a peaceful order through law. 

23. Mr. CASI CHETTY (Sri Ianka) quoted the Preamble and Article 2 of the Charter 
of the United Nations and said that, unfortunately, the ideals embodied therein 
continued to be only ideals. Within a decade of the signing of the Charter and the 
establishment of the United Nations, the world had once again been divided into two 
armed camps. 

24. The newly emergent States, which rejected that polarization into two 
antagonistic blocs and wished to develop in peace through the exercise of self
determination, had channelled their concern for peace and justice into the r-t:>vement 
of lt>n-Aligned Countries. Their common goal was to promote peace, justice and 
c~peration in the world and to oppose any form of domination, imperialism, 
aggression or interference in international relations. 

25. The Secretary-General, in his Reports on the work of the Organization for the 
last two years, had stressed that the United Nations system had been unable to 
eliminate the use of force in international relations, the efforts of the 
non-aligned countries had also been unsuccessful in that regard. In view of the 
constant increase of international tension and in the face of the spectre of a 
nuclear catastrophe, the Special Committee's work on the elaboration of a world 
treaty that would proscribe the use of force in international relations, with its 
corollary, the peaceful settlement of disputes, took on special importance. 

26. The unilateral declaration by the Soviet Union, in which it made a commitment 
not to be the first to use nuclear weapons, was a historic step. Sri Ianka also 
welcomed the declaration of the warsaw Pact States, which, following their meeting 
at Prague in January 1983, had made an offer to the NATO countries to conclude a 
treaty concerning the mutual renunciation of the use of military force and the 
maintenarx:e of peaceful relations between the States members of the two blocs. 

27. Sri Lanka supported all initiatives to prevent the militarization of outer 
space and the extension of the arms race to that frontier. As a special 
contribution to the principle of non-use of force, Sri Lanka was making continuing 
efforts to implement the Declaration of the Indian O:ean as a 1one of Peace. It 
also shared the views exiressed in the Special Committee that that Committee's 
mandate should be extended and that, in general, the role of the United Nations in 
the peace-keeping process should be strengthened. Lastly, he commended for 
consideration the revised working paper submitted by 10 non-aligned countries at 
the Special Committee's 1981 session. 
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28. Mr. HUAN3 Jiahua (China) said that, although the world situation hardly gave 
cause for optimism, it was incumbent upon countries to implement the principles of 
the Charter of the United Nations and to use the legal resources at their disposal 
to find ways of enhancing the effectiveness of the priociple of oon-use of force in 
international relations, thus averting the threat to world peace. 

29. Over recent years, the Special Committee had succeeded in making progress in 
its work owing to the positive efforts made by many countries, particularly those 
of the third world. In the current year, the Special Committee had held an 
exchange of views on the "headings" set forth in the informal paper submitted by 
Mr. El-Ara by, which contained the basic elements of the principle of non-use of 
force. 

30. The use of "headings" would provide a general framework for the grouping of 
various prOIX>sals and facilitate consideration of substantive issues in the Special 
Committee, whereas a procedural discussion might jeopardize that Committee's work. 
When the proposals were grouped by "headings", an endeavour must be made not to 
lose sight of the suggestions put forward by delegations in the Committee. 

31. With regard to "heading" A, some delegations believed that stress should be 
placed on the study of the causes of the use or threat of force and its 
manifestations and on the links between the principle of oon-use of force and other 
principles of international law, with a view to drawing a distinction between 
legitimate and illegitimate uses of force. 

32. In contemporary international relations the causes of the use or threat of 
force were extremely complex, but all conflicts were haunted by the spectre of the 
super-Powers, which, in vying for world hegemony, were seeking steadily to expand 
their spheres of influence and did not hesitate to resort to aggression and 
interference or any other tYPe of direct or indirect pressure. His delegation 
proposed that a new element should be included under the "heading" in question, 
namely, the root cause of the use or threat of force and suggested that General 
Assembly resolution 34/103 should be used as a reference in formulating it. 

33. With regard to manifestations of the threat or use of force, his delegation 
proposed inclusion of a text indicating that no State should be allowed, in any 
form or under any pretext, to resort to the threat or use of force against other 
States, violation of their sovereignty and independerce, interference in their 
internal affairs or subversion of their Governments, including the dispatch of 
mercenary troops, fostering of puppet regimes and military occupation. 

34. "Heading" C was inportant. The principle jus ex injuria non oritur was an 
indisputable principle of international law that had also found expression in the 
Declaration on Principles of International Law concerning Friendly .Relations and 
Co-operation among States in accordance with the Charter of the µnited Nations, the 
Definition of J\ggression and other documents adopted by the United Nations, as well 
as in the working paper submitted by the non-aligned countries members of the 
Spee ial committee. Tolerarx:e of the illegal use of force could only encourage the 
aggressor and deprive the victims of just support for their cause, thus making it 
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even more difficult to maintain world peace. His delegation proposed that the 
following text should be included under "heading" C: 

"l. The legal use of force entails international responsibilities, 

2. The offending State shall assume due responsibility, including the 
obligation immediately to cease using force, to withdraw unconditionally all 
armed forces, to eliminate the consequences of the use of force, to restore 
the situation to normality, and to compensate for the damage done, 

3. The people of the States that are victims of illegal use of force 
shall have the right to resist foreign aggression by any means at their 
disposal, 

4. other States shall have the obligation not to recognize the 
consequences of the illegal use of force and the right to provide material and 
moral support to the victims until the above-mentioned consequerx:es are 
eliminated) 

5. Negotiations on or political solutions to disputes resulting from 
the illegal use of force shall be based on the premises that the use or threat 
of force shall cease and all foreign troops shall be withdrawn." 

35. Lastly, with regard to "heading" G (" Disarmament and confidence-building 
measures"), in his address to the General Assembly the Minister for Foreign Affairs 
of the People's Republic of China had put forward a specific proposal that had met 
with the apixoval of many countries. If implemented, that proposal would create 
favourable conditions for the enharx:ement of the effectiveness of the principle of 
non-use of force. His delegation therefore suggested that that proposal should be 
ircluded under "heading" G. 

36. The enhancement of the effectiveness of the principle of non-use of force was 
one aspect of the maintenance of international peace and security. An endeavour 
must be made to complete the task ahead as soon as possible, in order to provide 
the peoples of the world who were struggling against the illegal use of force with 
the necessary legal authority and to save coming generations from the scourge of 
war, which, as indicated in the Charter, was the primary objective of the United 
Nations. 

37. Mr. LANSCOOT (tetherlands) said that his delegation welcomed the Special 
Committee's change of approach at its most recent session, at which it had shifted 
its attention away from the drafting of a world treaty and towards the exploration 
of ways of strengthening the principle of non-use of force in international 
relations. 

38. None of the instances in which force had been used had been attributable to a 
faulty formulation or misunderstanding of the existing norm set forth in Article 2, 
paragraph 4, of the Charter of the United Nations, which meant that the drafting of 
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a world treaty would not be a very useful exercise. Rather, the norm would be 
streD3thened if practical methcxls for facilitating fact-finding, mediation and 
other aspects of the peaceful settlement of disputes were available. 

39 • .According to General Assembly resolution 37/105, the Special Committee's 
raison d'etre was the drafting of a world treaty on the non-use of force in 
international relations, and that had been precisely why his delegation had voted 
against that resolution, in keeping with its conviction that a world treaty would 
not be merely useless, but actually harmful. 

40. The prohibition of the use of force was laid down in clear terms in the 
Charter of the united Nations, which was the most universal legal instrument, and 
the obligations it contained clearly indicated how States should behave in their 
reciprocal relations. If the treaty were to repeat the obligations laid down in 
the Charter, it would cast doubts on their validityJ if it were to differ from the 
Charter, it would create a parallel legal regime that would lead to confusion, if 
it were to deviate from the Charter, it would restrict the scope of Article 2, 
paragraph 4J and if it specifically isolated one principle, leaving aside the 
principle of peaceful settlement of disputes, the collective security system and 
the right of self-defence, the careful balance established by the Charter would be 
destroyed. Lastly, even if the treaty recapitulated all the provisions of the 
Charter, there was a risk that it would not be accepted by all States. 

41. He found it ironic that the prime proponent of a world treaty should be the 
&>viet Ulion, a country that was constantly violating the very principle of non-use 
of force, and wished to refer in that connection to the occupation of Afghanistan 
and the recent shooting down of a civil aircraft of the Republic of ~rea. In the 
latter case, in view of the fact that the Soviet Union appeared to be prepared to 
act the same way in similar circumstaoces in the future, a universal treaty would 
not have been of any use in dealing with exceptions to the principle of non-use of 
force. Wlat was needed was merely implementation of the principle laid down in 
Article 2, paragraph 4, of the Charter. 

The meeting rose at noon. 




